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Dear Adviser,

IMPROVING ADMINISTRATION OF HOUSING BENEFIT & COUNCIL TAX BENEFIT

I am a freelance writer and researcher with a special interest in anti-poverty and welfare rights issues. With the help of some of the major advisers’ and benefit practitioners’ networks, I am running a contest during 2005 to try to generate new ideas for improving administration of the above benefits.

The idea is to arrange them into a “top ten” list of suggestions and submit them to Ministers. This note sets out the details. When you have read it, I hope you will feel inspired to send in your proposals.

This exercise has its origins in the Institute of Revenues, Rating and Valuation’s Committee of Inquiry into housing benefit and council tax benefit, which reported in 2001 and on which I worked. Looking again at its long list of recommendations, I was struck by how far the Government had been prepared to look at ideas for improving the administration of these benefits - but much less interested in tackling problems of structure, where solutions tend to be expensive.

Thus, for example, the Committee of Inquiry’s proposal that needs allowances (“applicable amounts”) should be reviewed to determine their adequacy fell upon stony ground. The suggestion that the steep taper levels should be examined also went unheeded, even though Ministers know they are a work disincentive. The Inquiry’s main proposal regarding non-dependant deductions - that they should be abolished - also had no luck (although they have, happily, been frozen in recent years).

On the other hand, recommendations on administrative and operational issues have done much better: for example, a better system of performance management; ending of benefit periods; efforts to limit the rate of change; closer advance scrutiny of regulations with an eye to their practical effects; early consultation with software suppliers; use of the internet to make a range of information readily available; commissioning of research into the issues associated with outsourcing; and removal of double-handling of claims where administration is contracted out.

By no means all of the Inquiry’s administrative recommendations were accepted and those that were have not necessarily enjoyed plain sailing. For example, a sincere desire on the housing benefit policy side to slow down the rate of change is regularly thwarted by changes elsewhere - the impact of tax credits and pension credit springs to mind. Nevertheless, Ministers and officials continue to be receptive to ideas that might raise administrative standards without frightening the horses over at the Treasury.

New ideas?

Whatever improvements might have been made in recent years to the administration of housing benefit and council tax benefit, advisers will not need reminding that there is still a long way to go. So it occurred to me that it might be interesting and productive to dip back into the pool of grassroots expertise.

What I have in mind is this: over the next few months, I shall sound out various networks of benefit practitioners and advisers and invite their members to do the following (individually, not necessarily as an official representative of your organisation):

( Think of up to three suggestions to improve the operation of the housing benefit and/ or council tax benefit systems. Areas such as speeding up processing, getting the right payments to the right people by increasing take-up and reducing overpayments and underpayments, smoothing interaction with other benefits and credits - all these are fine. Try to avoid really big things like raising the needs allowances, reducing the tapers and getting rid of non-dependant deductions. (All these need doing, but go beyond the scope of our present, more limited, purposes). Don’t feel you have to confine yourself to the areas I have mentioned - let your imagination soar!

( Add a brief paragraph of explanation to each suggestion. (Please, no lengthy papers or supporting documents - I’ve got to find time to read them!)

( Rank your proposals 1 - 3, with the most important at 1.

( E-mail them to me at gfimister@blueyonder.co.uk 

I shall award three points to every first choice, two to every second and one to every third and I shall compile a Top Ten (or maybe Top Twenty if I get enough). Then later this year, I shall announce the final chart placements and submit the proposals to the appropriate Ministers and officials. So - over to you!

Best wishes,

          Geoff Fimister

              ...............................

This note is based on articles that recently appeared in the Institute of Revenues, Rating and Valuation’s Benefit and Benefit Practitioner magazines.
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